Center for American Progress

Building a More Dynamic Economy: The Benefits of Immigration

Testimony Before the U.S. House Committee on the Budget

Tom Jawetz, vice president for Immigration Policy at American Progress, testified before a hearing on the benefits of immigration at the U.S. House of Representatives on June 26, 2019.

Chairman Yarmuth, Ranking Member Womack, and members of the committee, thank you for inviting me to testify before you today on this important topic. My name is Tom Jawetz, and I am the vice president for Immigration Policy at the Center for American Progress. American Progress is the nation's foremost progressive think tank dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans through bold, progressive ideas as well as strong leadership and concerted action.

When I think of the contributions that immigrants—people from all over the world, of all backgrounds, skills, and levels of educational attainment—make to our country, I am reminded of something I often heard from my former boss and your colleague, Rep. Zoe Lofgren (D-CA), who speaks of immigrants as people who have "enough get-up-and-go to get up and go."¹ For hundreds of years, that really has been an important part of the story of America, so it is no surprise that in every state and in communities all across the country, immigrants and their children are helping to build a more dynamic economy and ensure a shared prosperity for all.

One way to look at this is through immigrant entrepreneurship. Although immigrants made up just 13.7 percent of the U.S. population in 2017,² they made up almost 30 percent of all new entrepreneurs in the United States that year.³ Immigrants continue to be nearly twice as likely as native-born people to start businesses.⁴

Frequently, we think about immigrant entrepreneurship in connection with tech giants and startups such as Amazon, Apple, Google, and Yahoo—which were founded by immigrants or their children—and Microsoft and Oracle, which are today led by immigrants. According to a recent study by New American Economy, nearly 44 percent of the companies on the 2018 Fortune 500 list were founded by immigrants or the children of immigrants.⁵ Together, these companies in fiscal

year 2017 brought in \$5.5 trillion in revenue—a figure that is greater than the gross domestic product (GDP) of every country in the world other than the United States and China.⁶

But that's not the whole picture. We know that small businesses make up nearly 70 percent of all employer firms in the country and that they help to create jobs and power local economies. It is therefore significant that immigrants own more than 1 in 5 small businesses and are more than 20 percent more likely to own such a business than a native-born person.⁷ Beyond the direct economic benefits of these businesses and the jobs they create, it's important to talk about what it means to a community to have a thriving Main Street. Immigrants own more than 60 percent of all gas stations, 58 percent of all dry cleaners, 53 percent of all grocery stores, 45 percent of all nail salons, and 38 percent of all restaurants.⁸ These are the businesses that represent the life and vitality of local communities.

Similarly, many times when people think about where immigrants live, they focus on traditional gateway places such as New York, San Francisco, Chicago, and Miami. Certainly, immigrants have long played a critical role in helping cities like these become the creative, diverse, thriving places that we know them to be. But over the past several decades, as immigrants have searched for new opportunities for themselves and their families, they have increasingly moved to new gateway cities such as Atlanta, Charlotte, Nashville, and Phoenix. Even in metropolitan areas, the fastest growth has occurred in the suburbs.⁹

Immigrants and refugees also are breathing new life into rural communities around the country that have been experiencing population decline for more than two decades. Late last year, CAP found that immigrants helped to ameliorate population decline in nearly 4 out of 5 rural places in the country that experienced such losses.¹⁰ And in those rural places that experienced population growth, immigrants were entirely responsible for the growth in more than 1 in 5 places.¹¹ We know that sustained population loss contributes to hospitals shutting their doors, schools closing or being consolidated with those in neighboring towns, and businesses drying up. But in these rural places, immigrants are opening small businesses, providing essential health care services, rejuvenating downtown areas, and both filling and creating jobs.¹² They are also contributing their food, music, culture, and language and are increasingly becoming involved in local government.

Immigrants are not only helping to build a more dynamic economy right now, but we are counting on them to help ensure our continued shared prosperity in the years ahead. Most immigrants come to the United States during their prime working and reproductive years.¹³ As more and more Baby Boomers retire, immigrants will not only disproportionately work as their doctors, nurses, and home health aides,¹⁴ but immigrants and their children also will do the lion's share of the work in filling the enormous holes in the workforce that are left behind. According to a recent study by the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, during the current decade, immigrants and their children will have accounted for virtually all of the country's growth in the working-age population; in the decade ahead, without immigrants and their children, the working-age population in the United States would decrease by more than 7 million.¹⁵ The contributions of foreign-born workers through payroll taxes are shoring up the country's social safety net for years to come and helping to ensure that we honor the commitment we made to older Americans now turning to those programs for support.¹⁶

As the current administration has made dramatic cuts to the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program,¹⁷ it is worth talking about the important economic contributions of refugees¹⁸—particularly to places such as Utica, New York, Clarkston, Georgia, and Fargo, North Dakota—that have increasingly turned to refugees over the years to help revitalize local communities and, again, fight population decline.¹⁹ Although the image of a refugee that we're often presented with—and that is equally true of asylum seekers now requesting protection at our southwest border—is that of a person who comes with little more than the clothes on their backs, this fails to capture the drive and perseverance that it takes to leave your home country and everything you've ever known in order to find safety someplace else and start again. Despite the obstacles, that drive helps to explain why refugees thrive in America.²⁰ Refugees have high labor force participation rates and become a net economic positive for the country within only 8 years of arrival.²¹ According to one survey of employers, refugee employees have higher retention rates than other workers across industry sectors and geography.²² The facts are so good that when the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, at the request of the Trump administration, prepared a study in 2017 concluding that refugees generated a net fiscal impact of \$63 billion over the course of a decade, the administration led by Stephen Miller suppressed the findings.²³

Up until now, I have been speaking generally about the contributions of immigrants and refugees to our economy, but I want to speak as well to the contributions of the 7 million undocumented workers in this country,²⁴ and specifically to the hundreds of thousands of individuals whose permission to live and work in the country has been thrown into limbo as a result of the Trump administration's decisions to end Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) and terminate designations of Temporary Protected Status (TPS) and Deferred Enforced Departure (DED).

Undocumented workers are fully integrated into the economic prosperity of this country. In 2016, CAP worked with two leading economists to study the economic impacts of removing all undocumented workers from the workforce.²⁵ The report found that such a policy "would immediately reduce the nation's GDP by 1.4 percent, and ultimately by 2.6 percent, and reduce cumulative GDP over 10 years by \$4.7 trillion."²⁶ Every industry would suffer significant damage, but some would see workforce reductions of up to 18 percent or more, with long-run GDP losses

in the tens of billions of dollars annually for every industry. I have included in the Appendix to my written testimony Table 1, which shows the economic damage that removing unauthorized workers from the workforce would have in each of the states from which members of this committee come. The cumulative loss for just your states would amount to more than \$350 billion annually,²⁷ and each state would experience substantial losses in key industries, including a 13 percent loss in GDP for North Carolina's construction industry; a 12 percent loss in GDP for Texas's leisure and hospitality industry; and a 21 percent loss in GDP for California's agriculture, forestry, fishing, and hunting industry.²⁸

In 2013, the U.S. Senate passed legislation with strong bipartisan support to reform our immigration system and provide a path to citizenship for undocumented immigrants who had long resided in the country. According to a series of reports prepared by the nonpartisan Congressional Budget Office and Joint Committee on Taxation, including a cost estimate for the bill as passed and a separate report on the broader economic impacts of the bill, the legislation would have decreased federal budget deficits by approximately \$1 trillion over 20 years, increased the nation's GDP by 3.3 percent in 10 years and 5.4 percent in 20 years, and increased average wages for all workers after 10 years.²⁹ Incidentally, at a hearing just two weeks ago, Acting U.S. Secretary of Homeland Security Kevin McAleenan also testified that the legislation would have significantly increased border security and helped to address some of the challenges that the administration is now dealing with along the border.³⁰

Earlier this month, the U.S. House of Representatives passed with bipartisan support H.R. 6, the American Dream and Promise Act, which would provide a path to citizenship for Dreamers, young immigrants who came to this country years ago as children, and individuals eligible for TPS or DED. The legislation would offer protection to people such as Donaldo Posadas Caceres, a Honduran TPS holder and member of the International Union of Painters and Allied Trades, who has worked for the past 20 years on some of the tallest bridges in the country, making needed repairs and hanging larger-than-life American flags.³¹ If the Senate were to take up this legislation and the president were to sign it, the bill would have a positive social and economic impact on states and communities all over the country. Although the legislation would directly affect up to 2.5 million individuals, those potential beneficiaries live with more than 5.6 million family members, more than 1 million of whom are U.S.-citizen children born in the United States.³² These individuals and their households own more than 215,000 homes and pay more than \$2.5 billion annually in mortgage payments; they contribute more than \$27 billion annually in federal, state, and local taxes and hold more than \$75 billion in spending power.³³ Working with the Center for the Study of Immigrant Integration at the University of Southern California, we have produced Table 2 in the Appendix to my remarks that shows these data as well as rental payments broken down by congressional district for each member of this committee, where available, and we would be happy to produce a similar table for your colleagues upon request. Looking at the congressional districts represented on this committee,

we estimate that the legislation would provide a path to citizenship for nearly 240,000 people who—together with their households—pay nearly \$1.7 billion in federal taxes and \$950 million in state and local taxes annually. In your congressional districts, these households hold a cumulative \$7.4 billion in spending power each year and pay more than \$220 million in mortgage payments on nearly 21,000 homes and nearly \$750 million in rental payments.³⁴

Everyone knows that our immigration system is broken. The laws governing pathways to enter the United States have not been revisited in nearly 30 years, and the system today does not adequately serve the interests of American families, American businesses, or American society. Largely as a result of the disconnect between the country's interest and need in admitting immigrants and the outdated legal system that we have, an extralegal immigration system has developed. The clearest example of that is the fact that there are today an estimated 10.5 million undocumented immigrants in the country who have been here, on average, for nearly 15 years.³⁵

But while we have been unable to reform the laws on the books to better match the legitimate needs on the ground, Congress and various administrations have layered upon this broken system additional enforcement tools and resources that have led to heightened arrests, detentions, and deportations, frequently of long-time residents, businessowners, and treasured members of families and communities. Though past administrations of both parties have used their executive authority—including through the use of prosecutorial discretion—to bring some measure of fairness and reason to our immigration system, the current administration appears to be focused on doing the exact opposite.

America is and has always been a nation of immigrants. We are also a nation of laws. And it is precisely because these two visions of America are intertwined that our laws must reflect our history and ideals as a nation of immigrants if they are to command the respect necessary for us to be a nation of laws.

Before I accepted my current position at CAP, I spent nearly seven years working for the Subcommittee on Immigration of the House Judiciary Committee. During that time, I was involved in two very substantial, bipartisan efforts to craft legislation to reform our immigration system in a way that would have lived up to our ideals as both a nation of immigrants and a nation of laws and that would have—going forward—helped to restore the rule of law in our immigration system. I think the chairman can attest to the fact that while the negotiations in 2013 were spirited, they were conducted in good faith, and the Democratic and Republican members who spent hundreds of hours involved in those discussions genuinely felt like they were doing something that was critically important for the good of the American people.

What gives me hope that we may find our way back to those conversations in the years ahead is that the American public is having a visceral, negative reaction to the relentless, daily attacks on immigrants and refugees that we are now experiencing. According

5 Center for American Progress | Jawetz Testimony Before the U.S. House Committee on the Budget

to Gallup polling, a record-high three-quarters of all Americans now say that immigration is a good thing for the country—the highest level of support in decades.³⁶ The share of the American public that believes the level of immigration to the United States should increase or should increase or stay the same are both at the highest levels recorded since Gallup first began asking the question almost 55 years ago in 1965.³⁷ And about two-thirds of the American public continues to support giving undocumented immigrants in the country an opportunity to become citizens.³⁸

Put simply, Americans want real solutions, and they want an immigration system that actually works and that works as designed. If we can do that—if we can establish a well-functioning, modernized, and humane immigration system that both lives up to the best of our nation's past and works for our nation's present and future—we will once again be able to honor our traditions as a nation of laws and a nation of immigrants and will have begun to restore respect for the rule of law in our system. Moreover, we will have positioned the country to truly harness the enormous positive economic benefits that immigration holds.

Tom Jawetz is vice president for Immigration Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Appendix

TABLE 1

Average annual gross domestic product (GDP) losses that result from removing unauthorized immigrant workers, by state

State	Representatives and congressional districts	Average annual GDP loss	Share of state GDF
Arkansas	Steve Womack (R-AR-3)	\$1,809,000,000	1.6%
California	Barbara Lee (D-CA-13) Ro Khanna (D-CA-17) Jimmy Panetta (D-CA-20) Scott H. Peters (D-CA-52)	\$103,299,000,000	4.7%
Connecticut	Rosa L. DeLauro (D-CT-3)	\$6,029,000,000	2.5%
Georgia	Rob Woodall (R-GA-7)	\$11,132,000,000	2.5%
Illinois	Janice D. Schakowsky (D-IL-9)	\$21,866,000,000	3.1%
Kentucky	John A. Yarmuth (D-KY-3)	\$1,460,000,000	0.8%
Massachusetts	Seth Moulton (D-MA-6)	\$8,788,000,000	2.0%
Michigan	Daniel T. Kildee (D-MI-5)	\$4,041,000,000	0.9%
Minnesota	Ilhan Omar (D-MN-5)	\$4,015,000,000	1.3%
Missouri	Jason Smith (R-MO-8)	\$2,386,000,000	0.9%
Nevada	Steven Horsford (D-NV-4)	\$5,736,000,000	4.5%
New Jersey	Albio Sires (D-NJ-8)	\$25,926,000,000	4.9%
New York	Hakeem S. Jeffries (D-NY-8) Joseph D. Morelle (D-NY-25) Brian Higgins (D-NY-26)	\$40,205,000,000	3.0%
North Carolina	George Holding (R-NC-2) David E. Price (D-NC-4)	\$10,618,000,000	2.3%
Ohio	Bill Johnson (R-OH-6)	\$3,646,000,000	0.7%
Oklahoma	Kevin Hern (R-OK-1)	\$3,394,000,000	1.9%
Pennsylvania	Brendan F. Boyle (D-PA-2) Daniel Meuser (R-PA-9)	\$6,412,000,000	1.0%
South Carolina	William R. IV Timmons (R-SC-4) Ralph Norman (R-SC-5)	\$2,578,000,000	1.4%
Tennessee	Tim Burchett (R-TN-2) Jim Cooper (D-TN-5)	\$3,351,000,000	1.2%
Texas	Dan Crenshaw (R-TX-2) Bill Flores (R-TX-17) Sheila Jackson Lee (D-TX-18) Chip Roy (R-TX-21) Lloyd Doggett (D-TX-35)	\$60,124,000,000	3.9%

7 Center for American Progress | Jawetz Testimony Before the U.S. House Committee on the Budget

TABLE 1

Average annual gross domestic product (GDP) losses that result from removing unauthorized immigrant workers, by state

State Utah	Representatives and congressional districts Chris Stewart (R-UT-2)	Average annual GDP loss \$3,271,000,000	Share of state GDP 2.4%
Virginia	Robert C. "Bobby" Scott (D-VA-3)	\$11,861,000,000	2.6%
Washington	Pramila Jayapal (D-WA-7)	\$11,179,000,000	2.8%
House Budget Committee total		\$353,126,000,000	N/A
U.S. total		\$434,400,000,000	2.6%

Note: The annual estimates of GDP losses are the long-run impacts on production in 2013 dollars of a policy that removes all unauthorized immigrant workers. Total GDP losses exclude public sector contributions to GDP, which the policy does not affect.

Source: Ryan Edwards and Francesc Ortega, "The Economic Impacts of Removing Unauthorized Immigrant Workers: An Industry- and State-Level Analysis" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/report/2016/09/21/144363/ the-economic-impacts-of-removing-unauthorized-immigrant-workers/.

TABLE 2

The annual economic contributions of households with immigrants eligible for protection under H.R. 6, the American Dream and Promise Act, by congressional district

Representative and congressional district	Estimated number of eligible immigrants	Federal taxes	State and local taxes	Spending power	Homes owned	Mortgage payments	Rental payments
Steve Womack (R-AR-3)	8,400	\$43,071,000	\$30,552,000	\$229,333,000	1,900	\$11,072,000	\$16,773,000
Barbara Lee (D-CA-13)	10,300	\$72,567,000	\$38,632,000	\$312,082,000	600	\$11,871,000	\$41,854,000
Ro Khanna (D-CA-17)	8,500	\$161,348,000	\$69,206,000	\$503,406,000	500	\$9,085,000	\$34,024,000
Jimmy Panetta (D-CA-20)	17,900	\$112,235,000	\$61,454,000	\$505,268,000	800	\$11,000,000	\$54,978,000
Scott H. Peters (D-CA-52)	4,900	\$74,228,000	\$32,247,000	\$239,618,000	400	\$7,087,000	\$22,124,000
Rosa L. DeLauro (D-CT-3)	3,700	\$30,395,000	\$19,091,000	\$122,090,000	300	\$4,164,000	\$12,673,000
Rob Woodall (R-GA-7)	14,600	\$106,697,000	\$59,218,000	\$476,238,000	1,800	\$18,532,000	\$35,664,000
Janice D. Schakowsky (D-IL-9)	7,400	\$52,183,000	\$39,394,000	\$237,227,000	300	\$5,176,000	\$32,252,000
John A. Yarmuth (D-KY-3)	2,600	\$13,278,000	\$8,133,000	\$60,284,000	N/A	N/A	\$4,127,000
Seth Moulton (D-MA-6)	3,500	\$47,585,000	\$18,578,000	\$151,039,000	300	\$10,809,000	\$11,726,000
Daniel T. Kildee (D-MI-5)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Ilhan Omar (D-MN-5)	5,400	\$29,992,000	\$19,600,000	\$155,094,000	N/A	N/A	\$19,233,000
Jason Smith (R-MO-8)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
George Holding (R-NC-2)	4,900	\$26,167,000	\$15,468,000	\$131,749,000	800	\$6,710,000	\$7,157,000
David E. Price (D-NC-4)	7,400	\$41,590,000	\$24,124,000	\$206,582,000	700	\$6,477,000	\$15,944,000
Albio Sires (D-NJ-8)	19,500	\$145,153,000	\$84,427,000	\$630,633,000	600	\$14,979,000	\$90,891,000
Steven Horsford (D-NV-4)	10,300	\$58,261,000	\$25,749,000	\$294,935,000	900	\$8,125,000	\$31,935,000
Hakeem S. Jeffries (D-NY-8)	10,200	\$99,699,000	\$64,054,000	\$358,375,000	300	\$7,533,000	\$41,470,000
Joseph D. Morelle (D-NY-25)	1,800	\$6,862,000	\$5,679,000	\$33,875,000	N/A	N/A	N/A
Brian Higgins (D-NY-26)	1,600	\$5,424,000	\$4,331,000	\$25,673,000	N/A	N/A	\$3,355,000

TABLE 2

The annual economic contributions of households with immigrants eligible for protection under H.R. 6, the American Dream and Promise Act, by congressional district

Representative and congressional district	Estimated number of eligible immigrants	Federal taxes	State and local taxes	Spending power	Homes owned	Mortgage payments	Rental payments
Bill Johnson (R-OH-6)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Kevin Hern (R-OK-1)	5,300	\$36,171,000	\$22,509,000	\$170,296,000	800	\$5,617,000	\$7,680,000
Brendan F. Boyle (D-PA-2)	4,000	\$19,417,000	\$14,839,000	\$100,596,000	400	\$3,038,000	\$11,832,000
Daniel Meuser (R-PA-9)*	600	\$6,075,000	\$3,375,000	\$23,832,000	N/A	N/A	N/A
William R. IV Timmons (R-SC-4)	3,300	\$20,574,000	\$10,261,000	\$95,759,000	400	\$2,321,000	\$6,005,000
Ralph Norman (R-SC-5)*	1,200	\$6,765,000	\$3,526,000	\$33,786,000	N/A	N/A	N/A
Tim Burchett (R-TN-2)	2,300	\$7,133,000	\$4,288,000	\$41,651,000	N/A	N/A	\$5,953,000
Jim Cooper (D-TN-5)	6,600	\$42,588,000	\$20,174,000	\$211,143,000	700	\$5,482,000	\$21,355,000
Dan Crenshaw (R-TX-2)	13,600	\$80,958,000	\$48,255,000	\$395,178,000	1,400	\$10,166,000	\$49,231,000
Bill Flores (R-TX-17)	8,800	\$49,582,000	\$28,958,000	\$237,415,000	600	\$3,296,000	\$20,140,000
Sheila Jackson Lee (D-TX-18)	18,900	\$103,160,000	\$61,089,000	\$504,307,000	2,700	\$24,074,000	\$47,324,000
Chip Roy (R-TX-21)	6,200	\$34,160,000	\$18,840,000	\$158,966,000	600	\$6,118,000	\$15,714,000
Lloyd Doggett (D-TX-35)	11,100	\$56,013,000	\$34,531,000	\$280,955,000	900	\$7,510,000	\$26,815,000
Chris Stewart (R-UT-2)	5,900	\$32,701,000	\$17,813,000	\$170,648,000	800	\$8,086,000	\$12,997,000
Robert C. "Bobby" Scott (D-VA-3)	2,200	\$13,258,000	\$7,780,000	\$62,782,000	N/A	N/A	\$5,916,000
Pramila Jayapal (D-WA-7)	6,000	\$54,355,000	\$27,404,000	\$216,322,000	300	\$4,674,000	\$28,644,000
House Budget Committee total	239,800	\$1,693,758,000	\$946,173,000	\$7,398,143,000	20,800	\$222,300,000	\$745,186,000
U.S. total	2,506,800	\$17,380,900,000	\$9,690,100,000	\$75,382,900,000	215,400	\$2,506,800,000	\$7,380,400,000

Notes: Asterisked data (*) are based on small sample sizes and may be unreliable. Spending power is defined as household income that remains after federal, state, and local tax contributions. For most districts, mortgage and rental payment data are based on small sample sizes and should be used with caution.

Sources: Center for American Progress and University of Southern California Dornsife Center for the Study of Immigrant Integration analysis of 2016 5-year American Community Survey microdata. Data accessed via Steven Ruggles and others, "Integrated Public Use Microdata Series, U.S. Census Data for Social, Economic, and Health Research, 2016 American Community Survey: 5-year estimates" (Minneapolis: Minnesota Population Center, 2018), available at https://usa.ipums.org/usa/. Data record flags identifying undocumented immigrants were prepared by the University of Southern California Dornsife Center for the Study of Immigrant Integration.

Endnotes

- 1 Bay Area News Group and Matt O'Brien, "Two immigration law figures to watch in Congress," *The Mercury News*, January 23, 2013, available at https://www.mercurynews. com/2013/01/23/two-immigration-law-figures-to-watchin-congress/.
- 2 Migration Policy Institute, "U.S. Immigrant Population and Share over Time, 1850–Present," available at https:// www.migrationpolicy.org/programs/data-hub/charts/ immigrant-population-over-time (last accessed June 2019); U.S. Census Bureau, "S0501: Selected Characteristics of the Native and Foreign-Born Populations, 2017 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates," available at https:// factfinder.census.gov/bkmk/table/1.0/en/ACS/17_1YR/ S0501 (last accessed June 2019).
- 3 Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation, "2017 The Kauffman Index of Startup Activity: National Trends" (Kansas City, MO: 2017), available at https://www.kauffman.org/ kauffman-index/reporting//-/media/kauffman_org/kauffman_index/print-reports/startup-index/2017/2017_kauffman_index_startup_activity_national_report_final.pdf.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 New American Economy Research Fund, "New American Fortune 500 in 2018: The Entrepreneurial Legacy of Immigrants and Their Children," October 10, 2018, available at https://research.newamericaneconomy.org/report/ new-american-fortune-500-in-2018-the-entrepreneuriallegacy-of-immigrants-and-their-children/.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Robert W. Fairlie and others, "2016 Kauffman Index of Main Street Entrepreneurship" (Kansas City, MO: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation, 2016), available at https://www. kauffman.org/kauffman-index/reporting//-/media/kauffman_org/microsites/kauffman_index/main_street_2016/ kauffman_index_main_street_national_trends_2016.pdf.
- 8 David Dyssegaard Kallick, "Bringing Vitality to Main Street: How Immigrant Small Businesses Help Local Economies Grow" (New York: Fiscal Policy Institute and Americas Society/Council of the Americas, 2015), available at http:// fiscalpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Bringing-Vitality-to-Main-Street.pdf.
- 9 Jill H. Wilson and Nicole Prchal Svajlenka, "Immigrants Continue to Disperse, with Fastest Growth in the Suburbs," Brookings Institution, October 29, 2014, available at https://www.brookings.edu/research/immigrants-continue-to-disperse-with-fastest-growth-in-the-suburbs/.
- 10 Silva Mathema, Nicole Svajlenka, and Anneliese Hermann, "Revival and Opportunity: Immigrants in Rural America" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ immigration/reports/2018/09/02/455269/revival-andopportunity/. The report analyzed population changes between 1990 and 2012–2016.

11 Ibid

- 12 Ibid; see also Sara McElmurry, "Proactive and Patient: Managing Immigration and Demographic Change in 2 Rural Nebraska Communites" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/reports/2018/11/14/460894/proactive-and-patient/.
- 13 Audrey Singer, "Metropolitan immigrant gateways revisited, 2014" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2015), available at https://www.brookings.edu/research/metropolitan-immigrant-gateways-revisited-2014/.
- 14 Lisa Rapaport, "U.S. relies heavily on foreign-born healthcare workers," Reuters, December 4, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-professions-usnoncitizens/u-s-relies-heavily-on-foreign-born-healthcareworkers-idUSKBN1032FR; Paula Span, "If Immigrants Are Pushed Out, Who Will Care for the Elderly?", The New York Times, February 2, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/02/02/health/illegal-immigrants-caregivers. html.

15 See Figures 2–5 in National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, "The Economic and Fiscal Consequences of Immigration" (Washington: The National Academies Press, 2017), available at https://doi. org/10.17226/23550.

- 16 Ibid, p. 71. The authors cite Dowell Myers, Immigrants and Boomers: Forging a New Social Contract for the Future of America (New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 2007).
- 17 Michael Clemens, "The President Has Mostly Wiped out US Refugee Resettlement. Other Countries Aren't Picking up the Slack," Center for Global Development, February 5, 2019, available at https://www.cgdev.org/blog/presidenthas-mostly-wiped-out-us-refugee-resettlement-othercountries-arent-picking-slack.
- 18 National Immigration Forum, "Immigrants as Economic Contributors: Refugees Are a Fiscal Success Story for America," June 14, 2018, available at https://immigrationforum.org/article/immigrants-as-economic-contributorsrefugees-are-a-fiscal-success-story-for-america/.
- 19 Christina Goldbaum, "Luring Refugees: N.Y. Cities Desperate for People Try a New Strategy," The New York Times, May 13, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/05/13/nyregion/refugees-upstate-ny-employment.html; Tanvi Masri, "The Cities Refugees Saved," CityLab, January 31, 2019, available at https://www.citylab. com/equity/2019/01/refugee-admissions-resettlementtrump-immigration/580318/; The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Shrinking Small Towns See Hope in Refugees," August 5, 2016, available at https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/researchand-analysis/blogs/stateline/2016/08/05/shrinking-smalltowns-see-hope-in-refugees.
- 20 Silva Mathema, "Refugees Thrive in America: Trump Cuts the Number of New Arrivals Despite Advancements and Success Stories" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/immigration/reports/2018/11/19/461147/ refugees-thrive-america/.
- 21 Hamutal Bernstein, "Bringing Evidence to the Refugee Integration Debate," Urban Institute, April 9, 2018, available at https://www.urban.org/research/publication/bringingevidence-refugee-integration-debate/view/full_report.
- 22 David Dyssegaard Kallick and Cyierra Roldan, "Refugees as Employees: Good Retention, Strong Recruitment" (New York: Tent; Washington: Fiscal Policy Institute, 2018), available at https://www.tent.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/TENT_FPI-Refugees-as-Employees-Report. pdf.
- 23 Julie Hirschfeld Davis and Somini Sengupta, "Trump Administration Rejects Study Showing Positive Impact of Refugees," *The New York Times*, September 18, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/18/us/politics/ refugees-revenue-cost-report-trump.html.
- 24 CAP analysis of the 2017 1-year American Community Survey microdata; data accessed via Steven Ruggles and others, "Integrated Public Use Microdata Series, U.S. Census Data for Social, Economic, and Health Research, 2017 American Community Survey: 1-year estimates" (Minneapolis: Minnesota Population Center, 2019), available at https://usa.ipums.org/usa/.
- 25 Ryan Edwards and Francesc Ortega, "The Economic Impacts of Removing Unauthorized Immigrant Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ immigration/reports/2016/09/21/144363/the-economicimpacts-of-removing-unauthorized-immigrant-workers/.

26 Ibid.

²⁷ See Table 1 in the Appendix.

- 28 CAP Immigration Team and Andrew Lomax, "Removing Unauthorized Workers Harms States and Industries Across the Country," Center for American Progress, September 21, 2016, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/immigration/news/2016/09/21/143408/removingunauthorized-workers-harms-states-and-industries-acrossthe-country/.
- 29 American Immigration Council, "A Guide to S. 744: Understanding the 2013 Senate Immigration Bill" (Washington: 2013), available at https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/guide_to_s744_ corker_hoeven_final_12-02-13.pdf.
- 30 Emma Dumain, "Graham gets Trump official to confirm 2013 bill would have made border 'more secure'," McClatchy, June 11, 2019, available at https://www. mcclatchydc.com/news/politics-government/congress/ article231423308.html.
- 31 Hamil R. Harris, "Immigrants With Temporary Protected Status Are Fighting to Stay in the U.S.," Washington City Paper, February 21, 2019, available at https://www.washingtoncitypaper.com/news/article/21048145/donaldo-posadascaceres-is-not-done-building-bridges.
- 32 Nicole Prchal Svajlenka, "The American Dream and Promise Act of 2019: The United States" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/uploads/2019/05/24053738/ United-States.pdf.

- 33 Ibid.
- 34 See Table 2 in the Appendix.
- 35 CAP analysis of the 2017 1-year American Community Survey microdata; data accessed via Steven Ruggles and others, "Integrated Public Use Microdata Series, U.S. Census Data for Social, Economic, and Health Research, 2017 American Community Survey: 1-year estimates" (Minneapolis: Minnesota Population Center, 2019), available at https://usa.ipums.org/usa/.
- 36 Gallup, "Immigration: On the whole, do you think immigration is a good thing or a bad thing for this country today?", available at https://news.gallup.com/poll/1660/immigration.aspx (last accessed June 2019).
- 37 Gallup, "Immigration: Thinking now about immigrants that is, people who come from other countries to live here in the United States, in your view, should immigration be kept at its present level, increased or decreased?", available at https://news.gallup.com/poll/1660/immigration.aspx (last accessed June 2019).
- 38 Gallup, "Immigration: Which comes closest to your view about what government policy should be toward illegal immigrants currently residing in the United States?", available at https://news.gallup.com/poll/1660/immigration. aspx (last accessed June 2019).

.....